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EAC Underwater Cultural Heritage Working Group (EAC UCH WG) Progress Report to the EAC Board re. 2014 and 2015 

The UCH WG keeps in touch mainly by email and no formal meetings have been held since the Dublin meeting in November 2012.  However, the members of the UCH WG have continued to correspond and to exchange information on developments in their respective countries and to monitor initiatives at EU level. Members of the WG have also met informally at various international conferences connected with underwater cultural heritage.
The Green Paper on Marine knowledge 2020 From Seabed Mapping to Ocean Forecasting  has lead to a number of initiatives promoting blue growth. In this regard Dr Andrea Klomp  of the Dutch  Ministry of Culture and Science has brought the UCH WG members attention to  the EU Maritime Day to take place in in Turku, Finland on May 18th and 19th 2016.  She writes asfollows:  “The Dutch ministry of Infrastructure and Environment has applied for organising a workshop on maritime Blue Growth (the plan from the EC to increase the sustainable economic growth in the maritime sector) and last week we heard this workshop has  indeed been approved. As part of this workshop the Dutch cultural heritage agency will be organising a session on Blue Growth and cultural heritage. Although not outlined in detail, we want to address the additional value of cultural heritage to Blue Growth and discuss how governmental institutions, scientists and private parties can work together in the sustainable use and management of the underwater cultural heritage.”

Initiatives such as this are important for ensuring that underwater cultural heritage is taken into consideration by government agencies and departments when dealing with the wide range of developments that are curently taking place aimed at exploiting the marine area for both industry, fishing and tourism. Dr Klomp has invited other members of the Group to participate in the workshop.
On May 25th 2014 The European Parliament endorsed a new directive on Maritime Spatial Planning (MSP) in member states. Under the new legislation, EU countries are required to draw up spatial plans for their waters, with the aim of better coordinating the various activities that take place at sea.

As stated in the website for the Marine Spatial planning directive
 “Maritime (or marine) spatial plans are the marine parallels to land-use plans, in that they regulate the uses and activities allowed within a specific geographic area, except that they apply to areas at sea, rather than on land. Under the new directive, EU states are required to transpose the new rules into their national laws by 2016, and draw up national maritime spatial plans by 2021.”
In the press release announcing the adoption of the new legislation, the European Commission also wrote:

“In coastal and maritime areas, many activities compete for the same space and resources: fishing grounds, aquaculture farms, marine protected areas exist alongside maritime infrastructures such as cables, pipelines, shipping lanes and oil, gas and wind installations. The new Directive will help avoid potential conflicts between such diverse uses and create a stable environment attractive to investors, thereby contributing to sustainable growth.”
It is proposed that the UCH WG members will provide an update on progress in  the implementation of the Directive. It is noted that the proposed parallel directive on integrated coastal zone management (ICZM) has run into certain legal obstacles which have caused a delay in its implementation.  The development of integrated coastal zone  management plans, however, at local regional and national level is an important element in Marine spatial planning and the forthcoming EU maritime day in Finland may facilitate a review of this area and how archaeology is being considered, especially in relation to Blue Growth.
On Climate change and Sea level change The European Marine Board produced a report on the growing threat to submerged prehistoric landscapes caused by sea level change as a direct consequence of climate change. The report, Land Beneath the Waves:Submerged  Landscapes and Sea Level Change / a joint geo-science humanities strategy for European Continental Shelf Prehistorc Research, Position Paper 21 (Co-ordinating author and Marine Board WG chair, Nicholas C. Fleming) was pubblished in 2014. As Chair of the UCH WG Fionnbarr Moore was invited to be part of the Marine Board working group and was a contributing author to the report.  He co-ordinated the responses to the questionnaire contained in the report by UCHWG members on how individual countries are dealing with the threat to submerged prehistoric landscapes from both industry and natural forces. The EAC was kept briefed on progress with the report and it can be downloaded from the European Marine Board web site, www.marineboard.eu. The Marine Board report was a follow up to the earlier COST action (2009-2013) known as SPLASHCOS which in turn arose out of the work of the Deukalion Planning Group set up by IKUWA in 2008. It is hoped that the Marine Board report will help move the study of prehistoric submerged landscapes into the mainstream of archaeological teaching and increase awarenes of the need to protect or record it in the face of impacts from development and climate change.
The UNESCO Convention on the Protection of the Underwater Cultural Heritage .

By September 2014, 48 countries had ratified the Convention on the Protection of UCH. The publication in 2013 of the Manual  for Activities aimed at Underwater Cultural Heritage (Guidelines to the rules contained in the Annex to the 2001 convention)  edited by Thijs J Marleveld, Ulrika Guerin and Barbara Egger is also to be welcomed . Many countries that have not ratified are using the rules in the annex and the manual as examples of best practice in dealing with the investigation of underwater cultural heritage sites.
EAC Annual Meeting : Underwater Cultural Heritage Theme.  It was proposed by the EAC Board that the 2015 EAC annual meeting might have an underwater heritage theme but this did not materialise for a number of reasons but mainly a shortage of personnel to drive it due to other work pressures.  It is proposed here that the UCH WG would consider making a new proposal in this regard aimed at  the 2017 or 2018 meeting  with a theme focussing on underwater material cultural resource management and the general European experience in this regard over the previous 10 years.

Over the last two years the EAC UCH WG has continued to provide a forum for communication between colleagues across Europe on a range of topics where there is need for discussion on the approaches to development impacts and mitigation. The knowledge shared between the different members on heritage management issues that arise in their respective areas of work is of ongoing benefit. It remains, however, the view of the UCH WG members that more regular meetings should be held, at least once a year, as there are a number of major initiatives underway across Europe that will have an impact on or need to take account of UCH. Closer contact between the UCH WG members may also facilitate coordinateed formal responses through the EAC Board when major policy documents are issued by the EU Commission.   

Fionnbarr Moore

Chair EAC UCH WG 

17th March 2016
Underwater Archaeology Unit

National Monuments Service

Dept. Of Arts Heritage and the Gaeltacht

Custom House

Dublin 2

Ireland

PAGE  
1

